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To the residents of Meadowlark Park,
Earlier this month the Board issued and delivered a flyer to the community indicating that it would seek legal advice
regarding the proposed development plan by the Babych Group (“BG”). During the past 2 years the Meadowlark Park
Community Association Board (“Board”) has been working actively to become the eyes and ears of Meadowlark Park
regarding any proposed developments in the community. We have actively followed all the development permits
that have been applied for and/or implemented in the community and have remained neutral in our views. We have
consistently opposed any development that fell outside of R-C1 zoning and opposed any renovation or re-development
that applied for any relaxations from the current development codes. Our Board mandate is to follow the needs of the
community and we have had ongoing support to maintain the current zoning and density bylaws established by the
City of Calgary.
During the past six months we have also been working with a group of over 33 communities who are actively opposing
the implementation of the “Guidebook for Great Communities” that has been introduced to the current City Council
by City Administration. We are hopeful that the work and lobbying by this dedicated group will be able to stop the
implementation of the initiative in its’ current form and will be pushed back to the City Planning Department for
revisions – ones that include the voices of the effected communities.
Earlier this month the Board issued and delivered a flyer to the community regarding the proposed development.
The feedback we received to date was that the financial offer provided in the draft “Option to Purchase” was generous
however the risks of signing the document were many. In the past six months the Board has received unsolicited views
from community members and this information has confirmed that there is overwhelming support for maintaining
the current zoning. As a Board we will continue to represent our constituents to the best of our abilities with the
recognition that this is a Board made up of dedicated volunteers and our membership enrollment ranges from 100 –
150 depending on the year and how hard we canvas. The views expressed in this flyer do not represent our individual
views and our goal is to provide information to our constituents that will compliment any other information you may
be using for making a decision on the future of your home and our community.
We STRONGLY urge each of you to obtain competent legal advice prior to signing any documentation provided by BG.
The financial offer is a carrot that may have negative consequences on yourself, your family and the overall community.
This is an important decision – not one that should be taken lightly. Please take the time to educate yourself to fully
understand any risks associated with this proposal before you make any decisions.

Verna Leask (on behalf of the Board)
President, Meadowlark Park Community Association
v_leask@shaw.ca

Introduction
The purpose of this document is to encourage Meadowlark Park residents to think about the key risks of this proposed
development. The carrot in this proposal is a “possible” additional $500,000.00 in your pocket IF the project is a
success. What the proposal does not address is any “what if’s”. The carrot that is dangled in front of you to “get you to
sign” can suddenly become a large impediment on the value of your home, the value of your community and possibly
the lifestyle and surroundings you chose. There are several ways this development could fail and this could very likely
have an adverse effect on the price of your home and your ability to sell your property.
In no way does the development proposal match the “Option to Purchase”. There is no reasonable expectation that
any of this could occur unless you are privy to the potential, multiple sales contracts between BG and perspective
developers. Unless the developers are contractually bound to the vision of the new community; NOTHING is written
in stone.
It is hard to imagine anyone not wanting an additional $500,000.00 in their pockets; however, the proposal does
not have ANY guarantees and offers BG NO risks. They can walk away from this at any stage of the process with no
penalties. In the meantime, our community is left in a state of unknown; can you reasonably sell your home with
such a restrictive caveat? If your home does sell will you need to take a discount due to the extended uncertainty? If it
seems too good to be true then it probably is.
Signing this document might be one of the most important decisions you have to make in your life. Think carefully
how this might impair your own situation and the situation of others. This document is intended to “open up all the
eyes in the neighborhood” so that if you do sign you have done it with a certain amount of information. In the end it is
up to you to make an informed decision; whatever you choose.

Meadowlark Park Development and Re-Zoning Proposal
- Babych Group Option Contract
Points for Consideration
As you know the Babych Group (BG) proposes to acquire all 276 homes in Meadowlark Park (including Maple Place)
and seeks to re-zone the entire community from R-CI to DC through an Option to Purchase Agreement (“Option
Contract”). BG indicates that DC or “Direct Control” allows for variable zoning in our community, presumably to
enable various size towers, including high rise residential, along with office and retail development.
The questions asked by the Board arise from BG’s Chinook Village booklet (“Booklet”) and BG’s information handout
provided in community information sessions (“BG Information Handout”).
BG Option Contract and Caveat
The Board has repeatedly asked BG for the Option Contract that they will ask homeowners to sign and have only
received a “draft” contract and caveat so far (original “draft” attached).
An Option Contract as proposed by BG gives BG or a developer an option to buy your home on certain terms and
subject to certain restrictions.
If all goes well, and the plan as presented by BG actually happens, the homeowner is to receive
the highest assessed value of their home from 2015 to the date of signing the Option Contract;
plus, any compensation for recent renovations that BG is prepared to accept (by individual negotiation); plus,
$500,000.00 (the “Purchase Price”). The Option Contract makes no reference to the components of the Purchase Price,
other than to provide space for a blank purchase amount. You may wish to consider whether $500,000.00 incentive
could be subject to tax.
If you sign the Option Contract, and everything goes well, BG proposes that your home be assigned to a “pod” of 5 or 6
other homes, that adjoin or are in close proximity to your home, and be subject to what BG calls a “Land Lock-Up” (BG
Information Handout), in a holding company or HOLDCO, until the rights to the Option Contracts for your “pod” are
sold to a developer. The Option Contract makes no reference to this process and no reference to the terms that govern
the process. If all
goes well:
1.

the Option Contracts for each “pod” of homes will eventually be sold to a developer;

2.

the developer will have 12 months from that date to decide whether or not they wish to exercise the option to buy
your home (BG Information Handout);

3.

if the option is exercised, the developer is to pay a “non-refundable” deposit to each optioned homeowner in the
amount of $100,000.00 to be held in trust until the closing date (8 months after the option is exercised); and

4.

on the closing date, the balance of the Purchase Price is to be paid and ownership of your home transferred to the
developer, provided the deal closes.

In the BG Information Handout this process is referred to as the “Payout Structure”.
As the Board understands it, you will be allowed to continue to live in your home and be responsible for such things
as the maintenance and upkeep of your property, payment of taxes and insurance. However, you need to think about
what happens if the deal does not close. Ask yourself what happens if there is a dispute about why the deal failed to
close? Ask yourself whether you will get the $100,000.00 “non-refundable” deposit if the developer believes you are the
problem, and how much time, effort and expense that will cost you to settle?
The draft Option Contract makes no mention that the deposit is “non-refundable” and is unclear as to whether your
lawyer or the developer’s lawyer is to hold the deposit in trust. On page 3 of the draft it appears that the developer’s
lawyer is to hold the deposit in trust (3.3), but page 2 (2.3 b) seems to suggest that your lawyer is to hold the deposit in
trust. You need to ask yourself who holds the deposit (and who you think it should be) and whether the deposit is “nonrefundable”?
The draft Option Contract also seems to suggest (3.4), that if the deal closes, your appliances and furniture and who
knows what else on your property (“chattels”) are to be transferred to the developers. Is this what you want?
There seems to be a number of moving parts that need to successfully come together for all to go well.
We know there are no guarantees in life that all will go well. Life is full of surprises, unexpected challenges and
hardships – the Covid- 19 pandemic, depressed economic conditions, rising unemployment and an abundance of
uncertainty about the future readily come to mind for all of us. There are risks. As a practical matter, it seems that the
best we can try to do is attempt to lessen the risks and understand who is accountable for the damage that risks may
cause.
The BG Meadowlark Park development and re-zoning proposal carries risks too.
BG does not guarantee that all will go well and does not guarantee that their plan and vision as presented by BG in the
Booklet and the BG Information Handout will actually happen.
There are at least two significant restrictions that raise questions you need to carefully consider before you sign any
Option Contract.
1. “Land Lock-Up” and Caveat
Based on the Booklet and the BG Information Handout, the Option Contract essentially freezes or in the words of BG
creates a “Land Lock-Up” of your home for the benefit of BG and developers until the contract expires on March 31,
2026.
A caveat is registered on the title to your home to provide notice of the Option Contract (to any potential buyers, banks,
etc.) and once registered the caveat represents a claim against your home on the terms and restrictions of the Option
Contract.
Even if you choose not to sign the Option Contract, should you decide to sell your home while the BG proposal is
outstanding you need to consider disclosure of the BG activities to any prospective buyer (or bank if you may need to
refinance your mortgage) or risk being sued by an angry buyer at some time in the future.
Under the BG proposal, if you sign the Option Contract, there is no guarantee in the contract that the option to buy

your home will ever be exercised and no guarantee that you will ever receive the Purchase Price.
Before you sign the Option Contract, you need to carefully consider what could happen over the next 5 or 6 years (to
March 31, 2026) if your personal circumstances were to change for any number of reasons. For example: a change in
your financial or health condition; loss of a job; inability to carry your mortgage; divorce; need to relocate to another
city for employment; or your home becomes part of an estate due to the death of a homeowner; since any potential
buyer of your home will be subject to the terms and restrictions of the Option Contract if you sign up.
Ask yourself whether you think a restriction registered against the title to your home is a plus or minus? If you wanted
to buy a new home with a restriction registered against the title would you consider that to be a plus or minus, or
something that you would want removed before you would agree to buy the home?
If you may need to sell your property before March 31, 2026, and BG or a developer is not prepared to agree to remove
the caveat from your title, you need to consider how much of a discount in price you may have to accept in order to sell
your home subject to the Option Contract, and whether or not you may feel effectively unable to sell your home during
the life of the Option Contract.
Remember, just because you may sign the Option Contract there is no guarantee you will ever receive the Purchase
Price. You need to consider what happens if a developer does not acquire from BG the rights under the Option
Contract for your “pod” of homes; or if BG or a developer declines to exercise the option to buy the homes in your
“pod” during the life of the contract - it appears that you are guaranteed to receive $1.00.
BG indicates in the Booklet and BG Information Handout that, if your home is not sold during the life of the Option
Contract, you have a right to extend the contract beyond March 31, 2026. Ask yourself whether all homeowners in your
“pod” of homes must also agree to extend; and if not, where does that leave you with no “pod” to call home?
You also need to consider, if a developer does not buy your “pod” of homes by March 31, 2026, whether an extension of
the Option Contract is likely to result in the purchase of your home by a developer in the future, and on what terms and
at what price?
If a developer does not buy your “pod” of homes by March 31, 2026, ask yourself whether the Calgary real estate market
is sending a price signal that the market is overbuilt, over supplied and depressed?
The Option Contract does not mention a right to extend.
2. “Zoning Consent Waiver”
The Booklet and BG Information Handout indicate that you will be required to agree to a “Zoning Consent Waiver”. If
you sign the Option Contract you effectively consent to zoning changes for the benefit of BG and developers with no
guarantee that you will ever receive payment of the
purchase price.
Should your property not be sold under the Option Contract you need to carefully consider what the zoning changes
mean to the value of your home, since once the zoning is changed it will not revert back to R-C1 just because your
“pod” of homes may not be purchased by a developer before March-31, 2026. The draft Option Contract the Board
received from BG spells out the “Zoning Consent Waiver” (6.13).

3. Who Bears the Risk?
Before you sign the Option Contract, you need to ask yourself and carefully consider who bears the risk under BG’s
development and re-zoning proposal?
To answer that question, you need to consider that:
•

Your home and title to your home is restricted or subject to “Land Lock-Up” until March 31, 2026;

•

You have effectively consented to any and all zoning changes for the benefit of BG and developers;

•

A developer may not acquire the rights under the Option Contract; or

•

BG or a developer may decide not to exercise the option to purchase your home; and

•

You are left with major zoning changes and possible surrounding development which could have a significant
adverse impact on the value of your property and upon the enjoyment of your home and community.

Should that happen, under the BG proposal, you will have nothing to show for up to 6 years of waiting and hoping for
payment of the Purchase Price.
There are many other questions, aside from the ones we have touched on above, that are not addressed in the Option
Contract.

Some Additional Questions and Possible Risks
1. Who is BG?
The Booklet indicates that BG is a real estate development company formed in 2018 that “specializes in large scale
land developments”, with “ventures in real estate brokerages, and in property holding”, yet they have never done such
a development project before because they are a “new company by development standards”, as referenced page 36
in the Chinook Village Booklet. Ask yourself what is the nature of these ventures, who else is involved, and on what
terms? The Option Contract makes no representation that BG has the expertise, experience and capability, or the
accountability, to deliver on the Meadowlark Park proposal.
2. Development Plan
The Booklet contemplates a development plan which includes assigning homes to “pods” and the staged sale of these
“pods” to developers, yet the Option Contract is silent about when and how the project is developed and silent about
who has the responsibility, and who is accountable, to make sure it happens.
3. Team of Experts
In the Booklet BG promotes a team of experts who seem to provide the vision, and possibly the design of the
development plan, but there is nothing that indicates the nature of the relationship between BG and Gehl, Michael
Green Architects, FAAS Architecture and Brook Pooni. There is nothing in the Option Contract that indicates how BG

ensures that their vision for the community and development plan, as outlined in the Booklet, is actually enforced
and implemented by BG or developers? For example, if BG sells the rights under the Option Contract to a developer, it
appears from the Booklet that BG is then out of the picture and you are left to deal on your own with the developer. The
Board has asked for more detailed information but has not received it.
Ask yourself, who is responsible and accountable to make sure that the vision and the plan actually happen?
4. Financial Soundness
BG states in the Booklet that the “finances are currently available” to proceed with the project. Representatives of the
Board have requested financial statements and related information from BG to assess their financial ability to carry out
the project and, so far, received nothing. The Option Contract makes no mention of any representations or obligations
on the part of BG, or any developers who may buy the rights under the contract, with regard to their financial viability.
BG’s answer appears to be Trust Us.
What happens if BG goes bankrupt?
What happens if the developer you are dealing with goes bankrupt?
Do you think Trust Us is a good answer?
5. Information Rights and Obligations
The Booklet indicates that “progress of marketing pods, sale of pods and general events will be shared regularly” and
yet there is nothing in the Option Contract that requires BG or any developers to share information with you while your
home is in a “Land Lock-Up”. Again, their answer appears to be Trust Us.
6. Removal of Caveat Restriction on Title
There is nothing in the Option Contract that speaks to an obligation on the part of BG and/or a developer to remove the
Caveat from the title to your home if, for example, BG or a developer terminates the Option Contract; BG or a developer
does not exercise the option to buy and allows it to expire on March 31, 2026; or BG or a developer becomes insolvent
or is no longer in business. If that happens, you may well be left with a costly mess to clean up at your own expense.
In conclusion, the Board has tried to raise some questions, that arise from the Booklet and the BG Information
Handout, that you should carefully consider.
While the Board raises questions in this communication, please be advised that the communication is not legal advice,
nor is it intended to be, and that you should not in any way understand it to contain legal advice.
Before you sign any document, please seek legal advice, tax advice, financial advice and banking advice, (if you have a
mortgage on your house and/or or if you might need to refinance your mortgage before March 31, 2026) to ensure you
fully understand the risks.
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